
 
  
 

 I was teaching a class several years ago, and toward the end of the presentation, a 
man raised his hand. When I called on him he said, “Where I work, if you’re giving a 
presentation, you have to have a take-away. What do you want our take-away to be?” 
 
 “I’m not sure I understand. I want you to take away all of it, I suppose.” 
 
 “Yes, and I want a million dollars,” he replied. “But that’s not going to happen, 
and neither is it going to happen that I remember everything you’ve said here. So, what’s 
the take-away?” 
 
 I wanted in that moment to suggest that someone take him away, but I took his 
point. It does seem more and more important in our world of short attention spans and 
fast-moving volumes of information that we find a way to sum up, in a few memorable 
words, what it is we are trying to say, something for everyone to take away. 
 
 A lot of country music songs do the takeaway well. “God is great. Beer is good. 
People are crazy.” Hard to forget that once you’ve heard it. And other than the rather 
cynical if sometimes true last one, I can live with it. 
 
 Michael Pollan wrote an entire book called “Food Rules” using the power of the 
takeaway. His takeaway about nutrition: “Eat food, not too much, mostly plants.” Easy, 
simple takeaway, and I doubt there are very many who would quibble with its 
truthfulness. 
 

I think if there is a book of the Bible ready-made for a people who need a 
takeaway, it is James. “Religion that is pure and undefiled is this, to care for widows and 
orphans in their distress, and to keep oneself unstained by the world.” Full stop.  

 
There’s your takeaway for today. If you don’t remember anything else said in this 

sermon, remember this – “Religion that is pure and undefiled is this, to care for widows 
and orphans in their distress, and to keep oneself unstained by the world.” 
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That sound you are hearing is Martin Luther, John Calvin, John Knox, and 

practically every other reformer of the church spinning in their graves. None of them 
much cared for James. Luther famously called it an “epistle of straw,” and said if he had 
his way he would take it out of the Bible. Why? Well, at least part of it is the whole 
takeaway thing. It seemed to them that James was so fixated on driving home that one 
takeaway he completely ignores God’s grace, and the fact that none of us, apart from that 
grace, can be said to have pure and undefiled religion, and making people think all you 
need to do is go out and care for some widows and orphans and live in a monastery is just 
setting them up for failure.  

 
Go back to nutrition for a moment. All you must do to be healthy is eat food, not 

too much, mostly plants. Now head on out there and do it, and don’t try to tell me it’s 
more complicated than that. It can’t be complicated; it’s your takeaway. My last annual 
physical, the doctor said words to me he’s never said before – “At your age.” “At your 
age,” he said, it’s more difficult to lose weight, and much easier to put it on.” What do 
you mean? I thought. I have the takeaway.  

 
That’s the problem with this longing for a takeaway. When it comes to things like 

religion, it can take something that is rich and deep, multi-faceted and complex, 
something that takes a lifetime to immerse oneself in and then, when we’ve breathed our 
last, is still not exhausted, and turns it into a bumper sticker, a quip…a takeaway. 

 
Even so, I do hope you will remember, if you don’t remember anything else in this 

sermon, that religion that is pure and undefiled is this, that we care for widows and 
orphans in their distress and keep ourselves unstained by the world.”  

 
I believe that, far from being simply a takeaway, this definition of pure religion is 

the result of a carefully crafted affirmation that I believe any Reformed person of faith 
can accept, and even more importantly, live. 

 
It begins, after all, with grace, as does all things. “Every generous act of giving, 

along with every perfect gift, is from above, coming down from the Father of lights, in 
whom there is no variation or shadow due to change.” There may be many things that 
change in the world, but one thing that never changes is the generosity of God’s grace. 
Just prior to our reading, James takes on the idea that God tempts us to sin. Not so, he 
writes, since God is pure grace, the Father of lights, and all that come from God reflect 
the grace God is.  

 



I have always loved Martin Luther’s characteristically earthly discussion of grace. 
Because God’s grace comes from God, and is not dependent on the worthiness of its 
object, God is free to love those who are not loveable, “sinners, evil persons, fools, and 
weaklings in order to make them righteous, good, wise, and strong…Rather than seeking 
its own good, the love of God flows forth and bestows good.” 

 
God, by God’s generous grace, gave birth to us by the word of truth. It is hard to 

escape the baptismal theology evoked here. The grace that begins in God and flows at 
God’s initiative is active and creating and creates us as children of God. All who pass 
through baptismal waters are born from above, to use the language of John’s gospel. 
There is something unique in human beings that makes us a kind of first-fruits of God’s 
creation, according to James, and that is the ability to return thanks, to use old language. 
We are uniquely made to love, to recognize and respond to this grace. As theologian 
Miroslav Volf writes, “Love, properly understood, is God, the font of all creation and the 
ultimate goal of all desires; God, properly understood, is love.”  

 
James, far from dismissing God’s grace, names it as the beginning of our life in 

God, the source of our belonging to God, the ground of our faith. All that we do after 
receiving this grace, all that we do after being washed in these baptismal waters, is 
response. It is returning thanks, which we were created to do. And then, as a sculpture 
shapes clay, James forms for us the shape of a life captured by grace. 

 
A life shaped by grace is quick to listen, slow to speak, and slow to anger. It is a 

life that removes from itself all the things that block a meekness that can receive the word 
God longs to give.  

 
A theme that runs through James is the tongue, his metaphor of human speech. 

James was not a proponent of the false saying that “sticks and stones may break my 
bones, but words will never hurt me.” The community to which he was writing clearly 
had issues where verbal assaults, insults, demeaning rhetoric, and angry outbursts were 
threatening not just the life of the community but blocking the reflection of God’s grace 
that every follower of Christ is given as an inheritance.  

 
Thich Nhat Hanh (Tick not han) writes, “Using loving speech means speaking with 

love, compassion, and understanding. We try not to use words of blaming or of 
criticizing. We try not to speak with judgment, bitterness, and anger because we know 
that words can create a lot of suffering. We speak calmly, with understanding, using only 
words that inspire confidence, joy, and hope in others.”   

 



James has proclaimed so far that God’s grace is what has created us, our response 
to God’s grace is what shapes us, and that response, that shaping, has the character of 
humility, gracious speech, and listening hearts. All of this is a response to hearing the 
word, and that response is a doing of the word. It is possible to hear the word and not 
ever respond to it, not ever do anything that reflects it. But to live this way is, for James, 
to practice worthless religion. If we hear but never do, we are like a person who looks in 
the mirror and, upon walking away, forgets what he or she looks like. Mirrors in the first 
century had that effect. They gave off a fuzzy and less than accurate image. Think of 
Paul’s statement that we see now in a mirror, dimly.  

 
For James, to look into the mirror and see only self, to see only ego, is to see 

imperfectly, and to ultimately be deceived about the true nature of who we are. But if we 
look not at ourselves, but at what James calls the “perfect law, the law of liberty, and 
persevere, being not hearers who forget but doers who act – we will be blessed in our 
doing.” 

 
It is only here, after a careful reminder of the place from whence all good and 

perfect gifts come, and a description of a community of faith careful and loving in its 
speech, that James gives us a takeaway. It is not one of those takeaways you can possibly 
take away without all that has preceded it, but it is a takeaway nonetheless.  

 
Religion that is pure and undefiled before God cares for those in distress and does 

not cast its lot with the world. Religion worthy of the name is outward facing, its eyes 
always on the lookout for those the world has cast aside, and dares give a cup of cold 
water, dares express solidarity in word and deed, dares walk alongside and take unto 
ourselves those whom God’s love also reaches.  

 
James cares deeply what our religion looks like in school, at home, in the 

marketplace, in the political realm. He is concerned that we not be so closed off we shut 
the doors to the outsider, and that we not be so open that we cease to look like anything 
other than a reflection of the toxicity of the culture. Easy, right? A takeaway.  

 
Only those who’ve never tried to be shaped in this way can claim it is easy. The 

rest of us know that it is only by God’s grace. So let us receive it again, and again, and, 
imperfectly but faithfully, give our response. God’s promise is we will be blessed in that 
doing. May it be so. Amen. 
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